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ASHLAND CITY COUNCIL 
BUSINESS MEETING  

MINUTES 
August 15, 2023 

 
Executive Session 
Mayor Graham, Councilor Hyatt, Bloom, Dahle, Kaplan Hansen and DuQuenne were present. 
Staff Present: City Manager Joe Lessard, Acting City Attorney Doug McGeary, Public Works 
Director Scott Fleury. Morgan Rothborne was present. Eric Herron was present for the first item. 
They discussed the following: 

1. To conduct deliberations with persons the City of Ashland has designated to 
negotiate real property transactions pursuant to ORS 192.660(2)(e). 

2. Consultation with the City Attorney on current or likely litigation pursuant to ORS 
192.660(2)(h). 

 
I. CALL TO ORDER 

Mayor Graham called the meeting to order at 6:06 p.m. 
 

1. Land Acknowledgement 
Councilor Kaplan read the land acknowledgement. 
 

II. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE 
Councilor Hyatt led the pledge of allegiance. 
 
III. ROLL CALL 

Mayor Graham, Councilor Hyatt, Bloom, Dahle, Kaplan, DuQuenne and Hansen were present.  
 
IV. MAYOR’S/CHAIR OF THE COUNCIL ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Mayor Graham announced there would be a benefit concert for Ukraine 2:00 p.m. on August 
19, 2023, at the Ashland Highschool theater. 
 

V. APPROVAL OF CITY COUNCIL MINUTES  
1. Minutes of the July 31, 2023, Study Session 
2. Minutes of the August 1, 2023, Business Meeting 

 
Councilor Bloom/Hanson m/s to approve the minutes of the July 31, 2023, Study Session 
and the August 1, 2023, Business Meeting. Roll Call Vote: Councilor Bloom, Kaplan, Dahle, 
Hyatt, DuQuenne and Hansen, YES. Motion passed. 
 
VI. SPECIAL PRESENTATIONS & AWARDS 

1. Butler Perozzi Foundation Fundraising Status 
Mike Gardiner and Susan Saladof provided an update on restoring the Butler Perozzi fountain 
and the fund-raising campaign currently underway.  
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2. City Council and Other Public Meeting Labor Acknowledgement 

Emily Simon, the co-chair of the Social Equity and Racial Justice Committee explained the 
labor acknowledgement would be read prior to every council meeting. She read the 
acknowledgement. Ashland would be the first municipality to read the acknowledgement. 
She recommended the labor acknowledgement should be read separately from the land 
acknowledgement. 
 

3. Social Equity and Racial Justice Advisory Committee (SERJAC) Report 
Social Equity and Racial Justice Committee Co-Chairs Emily Simon and Precious Yamaguchi 
provided the annual report. Simon asked the mayor to add an agenda item to the meeting 
appointing Taea Houston to the committee. Yamaguchi suggested creating a visitor list of 
businesses run by marginalized peoples as well as having a historical archive of the people 
who built and contributed to Ashland on media that can help direct residents and visitors. 
 
Councilor DuQuenne expressed her appreciation for the committee and their growth. Co-
chair Yamaguchi acknowledged Councilor DuQuenne and Ann Seltzer, the staff liaison, for 
their support and thanked the police department and the Ashland school district.  
 
VII. CITY MANAGER REPORT 
City Manager Joe Lessard reviewed the city manager report and Look Ahead. Fire Chief Ralph 
Sartain spoke to the wildfire division and commented on the wildfire in Lahaina, Hawaii. He 
explained the difference between a fleeing event and evacuation and encouraged everyone 
to join Everbridge by texting 97520 to 888777. He stressed the need for the public to take 
personal responsibility as well. Evacuation notification would be a door to door effort involving 
CERT and police and radio at 1700 AM. CERT members would get flagger training to help direct 
traffic. Emergency and communications staff were working on getting information out to the 
public and the Chamber of Commerce was preparing something similar for visitors. An 
additional onramp to I-5 would be installed in six months. 
 

VIII. CONSENT AGENDA 
1. Public Art Grant Application for the Neighborhood Public Arts: ODT Traffic Signal 

Box Beautification Project, Phase 2 
2. Transportation Advisory Committee Appointment Removal 

 
Councilor DuQuenne/Hyatt m/s to approve the Consent Agenda. Roll Call Vote: Councilor 
Hyatt, Dahle, Bloom, Kaplan, Hansen and DuQuenne, YES. Motion Passed. 
 
 

I. PUBLIC FORUM  
Miriam Reed/Ashland/Wanted an expert in federal law and telecommunications to write the 
telecommunications ordinance.  
 
Linda Adams/Ashland/Spoke to the Green Bag Project and the Ashland Food Bank.  
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Paul Mozina/Ashland/Read a document submitted into the record (see attached). 
 
JD Barons/Ashland/Spoke to Lacy Maverick McCoy and her children and an altercation 
McCoy was involved in at the sunset sunrise campsite.  
 
Kelly Marcotulli/Ashland/Wanted the city to hire Mr. Campanelli for an overhaul of the 
telecommunications ordinance. 
 
Bruno Marcotulli/Ashland/Spoke to the Lahaina Maui fire and how telecommunications did 
not help that situation then compared it to his land line that kept them informed. 
 
Debbie Neisewander/Ashland/Wanted a self-governing campsite included on the vacant 
land portion of the new emergency shelter.  
 

II. PUBLIC HEARINGS - None  
III. UNFINISHED BUSINESS - None  

 
IV. NEW BUSINESS 

1. Acquisition of the Liberty Street Property (Taxlot 391E16AC -TL300) for the 
Open Space Park Program 

Parks Deputy Director Rachel Dials described the land acquisition and provided background 
on the purchase. She noted the real estate agency had made a mistake in the contract 
regarding the account number, but it was corrected. 
 
Councilor Hansen/Hyatt m/s to approve the acquisition of the 17.79-acre(approx.) portion 
of the Liberty Street Property known as (Taxlot 391E16AC -TL300) for the price of for $486,525. 
DISCUSSION: Councilor Hansen thanked the parks commission. Councilor Hyatt explained the 
purchase spoke to Ashland values and priorities  regarding personal wellness and wildfire 
safeness. Councilor DuQuenne noted prior Parks’ purchases and the feedback she received 
from constituents to take care of what they already had. She would not support the motion. 
There were many management opportunities the Parks Department had missed. Mayor 
Graham asked for specifics in terms of the areas Councilor DuQuenne was referring to. 
Councilor DuQuenne cited the Ashland Street medians as an example. Councilor Hyatt 
clarified the medians were city responsibilities contracted with the Parks Department. 
Councilor DuQuenne responded that if the Parks Department was contracted to perform 
maintenance, they needed to do it. Mayor Graham observed that land purchase 
opportunities can be unplanned  and circumstances where the city needed to take 
advantage of those opportunities. She was excited by the potential purchase. Roll Call Vote: 
Councilor Kaplan, Hyatt, Hansen, Dahle, and Bloom, YES; Councilor DuQuenne, NO. Motion 
passed 5-1. 
 
 



City Council Business Meeting 
August 15, 2023 

Page 4 of 7 
 

2. Acquisition of the Coming Attractions property at 2200 Ashland Street for an 
emergency houseless shelter 

City Manager Joe Lessard described the property and the acquisition. Mayor Graham 
explained why the item was on the agenda on short notice. Staff were working with OHRA to 
determine security and potential overflow so it would not impact the neighborhood. Lessard 
noted at this time, the partnership with OHRA was not finalized. 
 
Public Comment 
Sabena Vaughan/Ashland/Had submitted an email to council earlier that day (see 
attached). She had lived on Clay Street for almost twenty years. Her children attended the 
Siskiyou School. She requested a delay to acquire the property and wanted council to 
organize a town hall before there was a vote. She had just heard of the purchase. She 
supported a shelter but wanted the opportunity to ask questions. The city needed to discuss 
issues and possible solutions. She wanted to ensure safety for all and adequate support for 
humans as they rebuild their lives. The problem was the lack of planning and support. She 
described the present situation in the area and her mounting concerns. She urged council to 
speak with the neighborhood. 
 
Haywood Norton/Ashland/Explained the property would require a conditional use permit. He 
was not against the shelter but noted issues in the area since OHRA set up their agency and a 
developing sense of “not everything in my backyard” seemed to be happening.  
 
Eric Dukes/Ashland/Was a business owner for 27 years in south Ashland near OHRA. He 
spoke to the impact over the last two to three years. His building had been set on fire twice, 
transients defecated and left trash and needles on his property. There had been three 
overdoses since OHRA established their agency there. People needed help but council was 
not holding up their end of the responsibility. Siskiyou School would be just over 200 feet away 
from the new shelter. How would the city monitor drug use, and the overflow. He did not 
support the new shelter and did not feel supported. He did support helping the unhoused but 
wanted the city to protect businesses and livelihoods as well.  
 
Aurilia McNamara/Ashland/Works at the Siskiyou School. She described how the school 
engaged with other local organizations and programs they provided. They sympathized and 
acknowledged the unhoused and understood options for the city were limited. She shared 
their regular experience of sweeping the campus prior to children arriving to remove drug 
paraphernalia. Students had witnessed an altercation between the unhoused and police, and 
once a transient verbally accosted staff in the presence of a child.  
 
James Fox Bride/Ashland/Explained how they became interested in houselessness through 
volunteering at the winter shelter, had slept there overnight and felt safe. Everyone in Ashland 
had the capacity to solve these problems and find ways that unhoused people could be part 
of the solution. The unhoused could do fuels reduction work, light landscaping, day care, and 
parks cleanup. They encouraged a self-governing campsite. 
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Brigid Herron/Ashland/Encouraged council to move forward with the purchase of the 
property, if they did not do it now, they would lose the funding. There were issues for the 
neighborhood that could be solved by providing more services. She worked at the library and 
knew many unhoused people. They were our neighbors and we as a community needed to 
do more for them. She wanted input from the unhoused included in the process and 
recommended providing lockers and showers.  
 
Elizabeth Adkisson/Ashland/Started The Sustainability Collective that held weekly potlucks 
at the Plaza for the housed and unhoused. She read from a petition they were putting 
together for a community resilience fund, mutual aide, and collectively building a community 
kitchen, with public lockers and showers, an open source collaborative art studio and more. 
She understood the concern expressed and wanted a space that was open to everyone so 
the housed and unhoused would have a connection. She supported a food forest. There was 
funding available through HB 2990. She encouraged people to sign the petition, 70 people 
had already signed it during the meeting.  
 
Community Development Director Brandon Goldman clarified Mr. Norton’s testimony and 
how recent passing of HB 3395 superseded the conditional use permit requirements.  
 
Mayor Graham clarified the emergency shelter was not self-governing. Lessard added that 
right now before council was a shelter proposal with structure and a partner although there 
was not a formal agreement yet. Council would determine whether this became a self-
governing site and would decide what to do with the additional property. He confirmed that 
pallet houses may be used there. 
 
OHRA’s Executive Director, Cass Sinclair explained OHRA’s role, that they would operate the 
low-barrier shelter and had managed the winter shelter the year before. This shelter would be 
operated the same with staff present around the clock.  
 
Housing Program Manager Linda Reid spoke to state grant requirements and provided 
background on the emergency order on homelessness. The state had given Jackson County 
money to address certain targets. Both she and Sinclair were on the group responding to the 
statewide mandate. The emergency order was for rapid rehousing and OHRA was also a 
recipient of those funds. This shelter will accept people with low-barrier, not require sobriety, 
allow pets, with the same rules that all shelters have. A lot had gone into this, and they had a 
solid plan of what a shelter would look like and how it would be run. 
 
Councilor Bloom/Kaplan m/s I move to approve the acquisition of 2200 Ashland Street, 
property 391E14BB -Tax Lot 300 for a cash price of $1,400,000 and owner carried finance of 
$600,000 for twenty (20) years at 3.75% with no prepayment penalties and approve the 
City Manager to sign all appropriate property closing documentation.  
DISCUSSION: Councilor Bloom appreciated all sides of the testimony. It was a difficult 
situation and doing nothing was not an option. This is about the here and now, long-term 
would be addressed later. Councilor Kaplan thanked everyone who talked and wanted 
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Vaughan’s email included in the record. Homelessness was increasing throughout the valley. 
They were fortunate in this community to have caring people volunteering. OHRA had really 
stepped up. This option would be better than a shelter set up with two days’ notice and 
would make everyone’s job easier. He thought it was important to have a town hall meeting. 
Purchasing the building was a time sensitive thing. Councilor DuQuenne appreciated all the 
comments. She lived on the southeast side of Ashland and thought they should investigate 
integrated housing throughout Ashland. She would support the motion. 
 
Councilor Hyatt/Bloom m/s to amend the motion  by directing staff to work with Siskiyou 
School to get the easement in support of continued education program and Siskiyou 
School. DICUSSION: Councilor Hyatt thought all sides made good points. Council decisions 
had impacts and this body knew that. The question was how to solve a managed versus 
unmanaged housing issues. She thought they could make this decision in a way that took a 
tangible first step towards balance. Councilor Bloom agreed. Councilor Hansen added 
council labored over this decision and he believed this was the best option. This body wanted 
to take care of all its residents. He pledged to work his hardest to represent all and shine a 
light on south Ashland to make this an opportunity. Roll Call Vote on amended motion: 
Councilor Hansen, Dahle, DuQuenne, Kaplan, Bloom, and Hyatt, YES. Motion passed. 
 
Continued DISUCSSION on Main Motion: Councilor Dahle thanked Vaughan for her 
comments. The timing was not in their control. He was concerned about proceeding without 
a plan. It will be a delicate balance with herculean effort on community. Mayor Graham 
explained it was unacceptable for business owners to find feces and syringes at their 
business, the school having people sleeping in the playground and it was unacceptable for 
people to be unhoused. This was a pilot program. Nothing was locked in for the long term 
and they would seek feedback. Roll call vote on main motion: Councilor Dahle, Hyatt, 
Hansen, Bloom, DuQuenne and Kaplan, YES. Motion passed.  
 

V. ORDINANCES, RESOLUTIONS AND CONTRACTS 
1. Talent-Ashland-Phoenix (TAP) Intertie New Operating Intergovernmental 

Agreement 

Public Works Director Scott Fleury explained this was a request to approve the new 
intergovernmental agreement between Talent, Ashland, and Phoenix. It would cover 
maintenance responsibilities for how the three cities would work together to manage the TAP 
system. He went on to explain the process and RVCOG’s role as financial administrator. The 
Cities of Talent and Phoenix had already approved the IGA. 

 
Councilor Hyatt/Dahle m/s approval of the new Intergovernmental Agreement between 
the cities of Talent, Ashland, and Phoenix for TAP water distribution system facilities, 
operations and maintenance management and cost-sharing, and authorize the City 
Manager to execute said IGA. DISCUSSION: None. Roll Call Vote: Councilor Bloom, Kaplan, 
Hansen, Dahle, Hyatt, and DuQuenne, YES. Motion passed. 
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2. Contract for City Website Development with CivicPlus, LLC  

 
Councilor Kaplan/Dahle m/s move to award a website development and support contract 
with Civic Plus, LLC., in the amount of $171,977.18.  
 
Councilor Hyatt/Hansen m/s to extend the meeting to 9:40 or the conclusion of the vote. 
Roll call vote: Councilor Hyatt, Dahle, Kaplan, DuQuenne, and Hansen, YES; Councilor 
Bloom, NO. Motion passed 5-1. 

 
DISCUSSION: Councilor DuQuenne asked what inclusive of all users including those with 
disabilities would look like.  IT Director Jason Wegner explained this would include people who 
were sight or hearing impaired. Councilor Dahle thanked Wegner. Mayor Graham was excited 
things were moving forward. Roll Call Vote: Councilor Hansen, Kaplan, DuQuenne, Bloom, 
Dahle, and Hyatt, YES. Motion Passed. 
 
VI. OTHER BUSINESS FROM COUNCIL MEMBERS/REPORTS FROM COUNCIL LIAISONS 

1. City Council Standing Advisory Committees Workplans Review 
Item postponed to future meeting to be determined. 
 
VII. ADJOURNMENT OF BUSINESS MEETING 
Councilor Bloom/DuQuenne m/s to adjourn the meeting at 9:30 p.m. Voice Vote: ALL AYES. 
The meeting adjourned at 9:30 p.m. 
 
Respectfully Submitted by:        Attest: 

 
 

 
___________________________________               _________________________________ 
Clerk of the Council Pro Tem Dana Smith          Mayor Tonya Graham 
 




















